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Arcy Hinojosa and friends Chip and Raquel Jimenez 

flew north on a nice September day to the home of 

Major League Baseball’s Oakland A’s to see them play 

the play-off bound Seattle Mariners at the Oakland-

Alameda County Coliseum. Arcy is a retired longtime 

City of Cerritos staff member. Chip is a retired history 

teacher and Raquel recently retired from UPS. The 

Coliseum is the former home of the Oakland Raiders; 

an NFL team that relocated to Las Vegas. The 

Oakland A’s are in the process of following the Raiders 

to Las Vegas when their lease expires at the 

conclusion of the 2024 season. The playing surface is 

named “Rickey Henderson Field” for the Hall of Famer. 

 

Executive Leadership in More   

Cities of the County of Orange  
 

Orange County, the O.C., has a 

larger population than 19 States 

and the District of Columbia. The 

April 2020 population estimate 

shows the number of residents at 

3,186,989. The county was 

incorporated in August 1889 and the county seat is 

the City of Santa Ana. In November 1776, Mission 

San Juan Capistrano became the first permanent 

European settlement in the area. There are now 34-

incorporated cities in the county where avocados 

and citrus once grew in large orchards. This issue 

looks at the management professionals who serve 

the O.C. cities listed alphabetically: La Habra, La 

Palma, Laguna Beach, Laguna Hills, Laguna Niguel, 

Laguna Woods, and Lake Forest. 
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https://www.icfauthority.org/
https://www.rawperformancesc.com/
http://www.ekapr.com
http://rwglaw.com/
http://www.pars.org/
http://www.cjpia.org/
http://www.willdan.com
http://www.usi.com
http://www.kosmont.com/
https://www.wolfhousing.com/
https://www.munienvironmental.com/
http://www.gonsalvi.com/
http://www.brandywinedev.com/
http://www.chwlaw.us/
http://www.hdlcompanies.com/
https://www.olsonhomes.com/
https://nhaadvisors.com/
https://www.avenuinsights.com/solutions/revenue-enhancement/
https://www.ocgov.com/
www.trackdownmanagement.net
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Trackdown Posse Roster  
 

Executive Level Posse Roster: 

Wade McKinney, Retired Indian Wells City Manager    
Mike Sedell, Retired Simi Valley City Manager    

Larry F. Pennell, Retired City Manager, Wasco 

Kevin O’Rourke, KOLGS/PARS; Retired City Manager 

Glenn Southard, Retired CM, Indio & Claremont 

Joe Tanner, Retired Vallejo City Manager  

Guy Huffaker, Retired Porterville City Manager 

Vern Lawson, Retired, Lancaster 

Robert T. “Bob” Dickey, Retired South Gate DPW 

Doug Dunlap, Retired City Manager, Pomona                                               

Rita Geldert, Retired City Manager, Vista                           

Dale Geldert, Retired CDF Director, State of California 

Anthony D. Gonsalves, Joe A. Gonsalves & Son 

Jason Gonsalves, Joe A. Gonsalves & Son 

Paul Gonsalves, Joe A. Gonsalves & Son     

Richard Rowe, Retired City Manager 

Lloyd de Llamas, Retired City Man./HdL Co-founder 

John Shirey, Retired City Manager, Sacramento  

Charles E. “Chuck” Bryant, Past Hawaiian Gardens  

John Russo, Retired City Manager; SynchroniCITY  

Lee McDougal, Retired City Manager, Montclair 

Mark Scott, Retired City Manager; Interim, Downey 

Doug La Belle, Retired City Manager, Chino Hills 

Don Penman, Retired City Manager, Arcadia    

 

Posse Roster: 
Gregory Korduner, Retired City Manager, Huntington Park                                                                                                                                              

Sam Olivito, Retired CCCA Executive Director 

Roy Pederson, ICMA Past-President 

Rod B. Butler, Jurupa Valley, City Manager                                                           

Rita Geldert, Retired City Manager, Vista                            

Dale Geldert, Retired CDF Director, State of CA 

Dr. Carlos A. Urrutia, Retired City Manager, Rocklin  

Ray Taylor, Retired City Manager, Westlake Village 

Denise Ovrom, Former CM retired from HdL Companies  

Jim Lewis, City Manager, City of Atascadero 

Cynthia Kurtz, Interim City Manager, Pasadena 

Ron Molendyk, Retired City Manager, Lake Elsinore 

Kevin Duggan, Retired City Manager, Mountain View 

Gary Milliman, Retired City Manager, Brookings, Oregon 

Joe Goeden, Retired City Manager, West Sacramento 
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Jim L. Barisic, former Artesia  

City Manager who also worked in 

Cerritos and Paramount, and is a 

Viet Nam veteran, founded 

Brandywine in 1994. 

 

Jim and two of his sons Brett Whitehead and 

David Barisic, and Alex Hernandez and Mario 

Urzua direct, Brandywine Homes. Please check  

the firm’s website for current sales! 

 

Units are selling in Carson, and Glendora. 

Coming Soon are developments in: Long Beach, 

Whittier, La Verne, Santa Ana, El Monte, Artesia 

and Apartments in Riverside and Murrieta. 

 

Brandywine Homes focuses on converting 

underutilized space into needed housing. 

Call Brandywine at 949-296-2400 

 

Brandywine Homes Corporate Office                      

16580 Aston Street, Irvine, California 

 

 

 

 

 

 

RWG is committed to excellence in the legal   

profession. The lawyers of choice for clients 

seeking reliable, efficient, and effective legal 

counsel. 

 

RWG delivers practical advice and solutions 

tailored to the unique needs of public entities. 

 

Working seamlessly across offices in 

Los Angeles, San Francisco, 

Orange County, Temecula, and 

the Central Coast. The RWG team 

of experts provides the full scope of 

public law services. Practical 

advice and well-analyzed solutions 

come from listening carefully and 

asking the right questions. 

 

Roxanne Diaz is a former member of the 

Board of Trustees of the California City 

Management Foundation (CCMF). 

Call RWG at No. 213-626-8484 

 

http://www.trackdownmanagement.net
http://www.brandywinedev.com
http://rwglaw.com/


  

 

 

  

 City Manager Newsletter By Trackdown Management                           Page | 3                                  
October 2023                                                                                                        Volume No. 16 | Issue No. 17 
                           

 

 

 
 

 

 

 

 

 

 

Executive Leadership in More   

Cities of the County of Orange  
 

La Habra was founded in 1896. The 

name refers to the “Pass through 

the Hills.” The first post office in the 

town was opened in 1898, The city 

is a general law city, incorporating 

in January 1925. The city is known 

as the place where the “Hass” avocado mother 

tree was planted by Rudolph Hass in 1920. 

Unfortunately, the mother tree died due to root rot 

in 2002. The 2019 estimated population is 60,513. 

Jim Sadro is the City Manager and Breanna Hurt is 

the Management Analyst in the City Manager’s 

office. Rhonda J. Barone is the City Clerk and Kenia 

Lopez is the Assistant City Clerk. Mel Shannon is the 

Finance Director, and Lucy Coelho-LaFreniere is 

the Deputy Director of Human Resources. Susan 

Kim is the La Habra Director of Community and 

Economic Development. Kelly Fujio is the Director 

of Community Services and Elias Saykali is the 

Public Works Director.  

 

James Sadro joined the La Habra 

city staff in 2004. He worked as the 

Director of Finance and City 

Treasurer starting in 2011 and 

became the La Habra Assistant City 

Manager in 2013. Jim was elevated 

to City Manager in 2014 succeeding 

longtime City Manager Don Hannah. In May 2023, 

Jim was appointed to serve as a member of the 

Orange County City Selection Committee 

representing the Orange County City Managers 

Association. He received a 10-Year ICMA Service 

Award in 2023. Jim earned a BA in political science 

and an MPA from California State University, 

Fullerton. Jim has been among the Ocean 

Defenders Alliance and local volunteers to clean 

refuse from the Coyote Creek drainage system to 

prevent it from reaching and further polluting the 

ocean. Jim has participated in the Orange County 

City Manager’s Association’s City Manager 

Fellowship Program. 

 

 

 

Former City Administrator                 

Wesley Wolf, Founder 

Telephone: 949-235-0525                         

FAX: 213-741-0519 

 

Wolf & Company Inc. provides 

municipal consulting services to State and local 

governments, and not-for-profit corporations. 

 Wolf & Company Inc. has a specialized emphasis 

on:  Mobile Home Park Acquisitions-Program 

Administration and Oversight 

Agent Services. 

 

 

 

        

 

Wolf & Company Inc. 
1870 Sakai Village Loop 

Bainbridge Island, Washington 98110, and 

560 East Commercial Street, Suite16                                    

Pomona, California 91767 

                   

                           Telephone: 949-235-0525 

 

 

These are the members of the PARS team who 

attended the 2023 conference and expo for the 

League of California Cities in Sacramento. L to R are: 

Kevin O’Rourke, Rachael Sanders, Will Rogers,  

Jennifer Meza, Dennis Yu and Ryan Nicasio. PARS 

designs, implements and administers retirement 

plans designed for the unique of public agencies. 

 

https://www.wolfhousing.com/
https://www.lahabraca.gov/
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For almost 40 years PARS has provided retirement 

plans and trust solutions designed exclusively for 

public agencies. With programs like the Pension 

Rate Stabilization Program (PRSP) and the PARS 

OPEB Trust. 

 

PARS has helped over 500 clients address 

unfunded obligations and lower liabilities. The PRSP 

is a first-of-its-kind program designed to provide 

local control over assets and potential for greater 

return than the general fund. With innovative 

retirement solutions tailored to the unique needs of 

each agency. 

 

PARS is a leading provider of retirement programs 

for public agencies and the largest private 

provider of multiple-employer Section 115 trusts in 

California. 

 

Learn more at www.pars.org.  

Make inquiries at info@pars.org or (800) 540-6369 

ext. 127; www.pars.org. 

 

Dennis Yu, CEBS, Executive Vice President 

(800) 540-6369 ext. 104 or dyu@pars.org 

 

Mitch Barker, Senior Consultant                              

(800) 540-6369 ext. 116 or mbarker@pars.org 

Kevin O’Rourke, Senior Municipal Consultant                            

(707) 249-5356 or kevin@kolgs.com 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

Chip Jimenez, Arcy Hinojosa and Raquel Jimenez 

at the Oakland Coliseum before an Oakland A’s 

game. 

 

 

Executive Leadership in More   

Cities of the County of Orange  
 

La Palma is the former “Dairyland.” 

In fact, when the community 

incorporated in October 1955, it 

incorporated with the name 

Dairyland. The family of Evelyn 

Gonsalves, wife of Anthony Gonsalves of the Joe 

A. Gonsalves & Son firm, had a dairy in the 

community. When the dairies moved out of the 

area, the name of the city was changed after the 

area’s Spanish heritage and the main street in the 

city, La Palma Avenue. The 2019 population 

estimate puts the city’s total at 15,428. Conal 

McNamara is the City Manager and Joseph 

Cisneros is the Assistant to the City Manager. The 

La Palma City Clerk is Kimberly Kenney. Ryan 

Hallett is the Assistant City Manager and 

Administrative Services Director. Ron Wilkerson is 

the Chief of Police. The city’s Director of Public 

Works and Community Services is Andy Ramirez. 

 

Conal McNamara began his public service career 

working as a city planner for the cities of Irvine, San 

Bernardino, and Santa Clarita. Conal served as a 

land use planning Policy Deputy to Los Angeles 

County Supervisor Michael D. Antonovich from 

March 2000 to March 2003. Following his work in 

the Supervisor’s office, Conal worked as a 

Management Specialist II for the County of Los 

Angeles Department of Public Works. In May 2008 

he joined the Azusa city staff as Assistant Director 

of Economic & Community Development. Conal 

took the Director of Community Development 

position in the City of Whittier in September 2014. 

Nearly 6 years later he was appointed City 

Manager for the City of La Palma in April 2020. 

Conal earned a BA in social ecology and another 

BA in political science from the University of 

California, Irvine and an MPA from California State 

University, Northridge.  
 

 

“I love what I do. That’s one of the reasons I’ve 

stayed. I love the community.”  --Billy Beane of 

the Oakland A’s 

http://www.pars.org/
mailto:dyu@pars.org
mailto:mbarker@pars.org
mailto:kevin@kolgs.com
http://www.pars.org/
https://www.cityoflapalma.org/
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Executive Leadership in More   

Cities of the County of Orange  
 

Laguna Beach, where snorkeling and scuba divers 

enjoy warm clear water while exploring the 

shoreline waters of the Pacific Ocean, was one of 

the few sections of coastal property in Southern 

California that was never included in a Mexican 

land grant. In 1871 following the American Civil 

War the first permanent homestead in the area 

was occupied by the George and Sarah Thurston 

family of Utah on 152 acres of the Aliso Creek 

Canyon. Nate Brooks, another homesteader has 

been called the “Father of Laguna Beach.” The 

area around the main beach expanded during 

the 1880s, and the first post office was established 

in 1887 with the name “Lagona.” In 1904 the 

postmaster successfully pursued the name 

change to Laguna Beach. The city incorporated in 

June 1927 and the 2020 population is 23,032. Sean 

Joyce, a retired professional city manager is 

serving as Interim City Manager. Ann Marie McKay 

is the City Clerk. Gavin Curran is Assistant City 

Manager and Chief Financial Officer, and Jeremy 

Frimand is Assistant to the City Manager.  

 

Highly respected public manager Sean J. Joyce 

retired City Manager for Irvine in February 2018. He 

served as the City Manager starting in 2005. Sean 

began his public service career as an 

Administrative Assistant in Walnut. In July 1990, 

Sean took the Assistant City Administrator post in 

Sierra Madre. in April 1994 he became Sierra 

Madre City Administrator in April 1994. In October 

1996, Sean took the South Pasadena City 

Manager position. He moved to Irvine in July 2004 

as the Assistant City Manager, and he became the 

Irvine City Manager in January 2006.  Following his 

retirement in 2018, Sean opened the doors of Sean 

Joyce Consulting Services. After a little more than 

two years consulting, Sean began a successful 

“career” with Interim City Manager assignments. 

He was Interim City Manager in South Pasadena 

(2020-2021; Huntington Beach (2021-2022); San 

Clemente (2022-2023) and currently the Interim 

City Manager for the City of Laguna Beach. Sean 

earned a BA and an MPA from California State 

University, Fullerton. In 2017 Sean received a 30 

Year ICMA Service Award. He served as President 

of the City Managers’ Department of the League 

of California Cities in 2015-2016.  

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

“Chairman of the Board” retired Indian Wells and 

Atascadero City Manager Wade McKinney in front 

of the Deadwood, South Dakota City Hall. The “hey 

day” of Deadwood was from 1876 to 1879 following 

the discovery of gold there. The town is historically 

linked to Calamity Jane, Wild Bill Hickok and now                      

Wade McKinney and others!  

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

Expert Public Agency Legal Services. Committed  

to counsel that is helpful, understandable, and  

fairly priced.   

             

  CH&W has offices in Pasadena and Grass Valley                

in the Sierra Foothills, 

 

CH&W represents both public and private clients 

throughout California in municipal law. 

 

Michael Colantuono is Managing Shareholder, and 

currently is City Attorney for the City of Grass Valley. 

 

Two of the firm’s attorneys were named California 

Lawyers of the Year (2020).  

                                                                                                

Call telephone No. 530-432-7357 or 213-542-5700;    

916-400-0370; 858-682-3665; 707-986-8091. 

https://chwlaw.us/
www.chwlaw.us
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 “The Tripepi Smith team stands ready 

to help with outreach campaigns, 

video production, content writing, 

messaging, graphic work, technology 

infrastructure and websites." 

 

Ryder Todd Smith, President 

 

 
 

California Contract Cities Association 

 
 

 

 

 
 

Dr. Julian Gold of Beverly Hills, President 

Jennifer Perez of Norwalk, Vice President 

Brenda Olmos, Paramount, Secretary/Treasurer,  

Marcel Rodarte Executive Director  

 

7315 Studebaker Road, Suite 210  

   Cerritos, California 90703 

  

Telephone No. 562-622-5533 

 

 

Executive Leadership in More   

Cities of the County of Orange  
 

In 1992 Gavin Curran, the 

Laguna Beach Assistant City 

Manager, went to work as a 

Senior Auditor for Moreland and 

Associates in Newport Beach. In 

August 1997, Gavin joined the 

city staff as an Assistant Director 

of Finance for El Segundo. He worked there for 

more than 7 years and joined the City of Laguna 

Beach staff as Finance Officer in 2004. Gavin 

became the Director of Finance and IT in 

September 2008. His duties were changed in July 

2017 when he became the Director of 

Administrative Services. Gavin was selected to 

serve as Assistant City Manager and Chief 

Financial Officer in December 2022. He earned a 

BBA and a BS in accounting and finance from 

Loyola Marymount University.  

 

 

 

 

 

 
Pat West served nearly 40-years in city 

government. He has developed successful 

strategies and paths to issues facing local 

government. Pat can help you, whether you  

are a City Manager looking for ways to turn  

your city around, or a developer 

needing assistance navigating the complexities 

of the political and/or entitlement process. 

 

Pat West was honored with the League of  

California Cities 2019 Wes McClure Award for  

City Managers of Distinction.           

                                                                       

Pat has had numerous successful 

experiences with public-private 

partnerships. 

                                                  

Telephone No. 562-331-9812 

 

 

 
 

 

 
 

https://www.tripepismith.com/
https://contractcities.org/
https://www.lagunabeachcity.net/
http://www.patwestllc.com/
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Executive Leadership in More   

Cities of the County of Orange  
 

Laguna Hills was land mostly used for cattle grazing 

that included much of the western part of the 

Saddleback Valley. In 1894, Lewis Moulton bought 

Rancho Niguel and used the ranch to raise sheep 

and cattle. The Moulton Ranch was eventually 

subdivided in the early 1960s and part of the area 

became today’s Laguna Hills. The city was 

incorporated in December 1991. The 2019 

estimated population put the community count at 

31,207. Jarad Hildenbrand is the City Manager and  

 

Laguna Hills City Manager Jarad Hildenbrand 

worked as Assistant to the City Clerk and 

Management Assistant in the City of Villa Park 

starting in July 2006.  He was promoted to Assistant 

City Manager and City Clerk in December 2008. 

Jarad was appointed Villa Park City Manager and 

City Clerk in July 2012. Jarad took the City 

Manager position in the City of La Habra Heights in 

December 2016. He left La Habra Heights in March 

2019 to become the City Manager for the City of 

Stanton. In May 2022 Jarad was hired to be the 

City Manager in Laguna Hills. Jarad earned a BA 

and an MPA from California State University, Long 

Beach. 

 

David Reynolds is the Director of Parks & 

Recreation for the City of Laguna Hills and Assistant 

to the City Manager and Deputy City Manager. 

 
 

 

Dominique Samario, Murrieta, President 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 
John Stefanski, Dublin, President 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 
 

Here is a poorly lit picture of retired Walnut                

City Manager Rob Wishner and his wife Shelly with 

the San Clemente Pier and sunset in the 

background. The question has occurred as to why 

Rob has glasses on his head and glass hanging 

from his shirt collar? 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

Founded in 1986 by former City Manager 

Larry J. Kosmont, Chairman and CEO. 

2021 CCMF Corporate Partner of the Year. 
 

Kosmont Companies serves cities, counties, quasi-

government agencies, private companies, 

developers, and non-profit organizations, including 

educational institutions across California. With 

unmatched expertise in public/private 

transactions, Kosmont Companies helps 

communities thrive by creating sustainable 

projects. 
 

Kosmont Companies is on the cutting edge of 

evolving trends, challenges, and solutions. 

A transactional firm that takes a hands-on 

approach to economic development focused 

on successful outcomes. The firm is an expert in 

economic development, real estate consulting, 

financial analysis, and redevelopment dissolution. 

 

Mailing Address: 1601 N. Sepulveda Blvd., #382, 

Manhattan Beach, California 90266 

 

Headquarters – El Segundo: 2301 Rosecrans 

Avenue Suite 4140, El Segundo, California 90245                                                              

Telephone: 424-297-1070 | Fax: 424-286-4632 

 

https://www.kosmont.com/
https://www.mmanc.org/
https://mmasc.org/
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Debbie Smith, Executive Director 

 

The Independent Cities Finance 

Authority is an unaffiliated Joint 

Powers Authority (JPA) with the 

goal of helping communities 

fund critical projects. ICFA has 

assisted funding more than $500 million in critical 

community projects, from hospitals to charter 

schools, public utilities, and housing. 
 

Independent Cities Finance Authority                         

Post Office Box No. 6740 

Lancaster, California 93539-6740 

Telephone No. 877-906-0941 

 

 

 

Executive Leadership in More   

Cities of the County of Orange  
 

Laguna Niguel has its beginnings 

with the Ranch Niguel Mexican 

land grant, which was acquired in 

1959 by the Laguna Niguel 

Corporation and developed as 

one of the first master planned 

communities in California. The city was 

incorporated in December 1989. Its 2020 

population is 64,355. Tamara Letourneau is the City 

Manager; Justin J. Martin is the Assistant City 

Manager and Marissa Asistin is the City Clerk. 

Dorna Farhadi is the Human Resources Manager, 

and Trevor Agrelius is the Laguna Niguel Finance 

Director. Ron Rivera is the Director of Parks and 

Recreation. Jonathan Orduna is the Community 

Development Director, and the Public Works 

Director is Jacki Scott. The Chief of Police Services 

in Isaac Flores. 

 

Tamara Letourneau began her 

public service career as an 

Administrative Aide for the City of 

Arcadia in March 1993. Tammy 

joined the Claremont city staff in 

September 1995 as a Management 

Analyst where she worked with City Manager 

Glenn Southard. She was promoted to Senior 

Management Analyst in January 1998 and 

Assistant to the City Manager in January 1999. She 

was appointed to her first City Manager job in April 

2001 when she became the Sierra Madre City 

Manager. Tammy moved on to the City of Yorba 

Linda as City Manager in November 2004, and she 

was hired as the Laguna Niguel City Manager in 

August 2019. Tammy earned a BS from California 

State Polytechnic University, Pomona and an MPA 

from California State University, Long Beach.  
 

 

“Most people don’t aim too high and miss, they 

aim too low and hit.” 
 

--Bob Moawad, Founder of the Edge Learning 

Institute 

https://www.icfauthority.org/
https://cjpia.org/
https://www.cityoflagunaniguel.org/
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Executive Leadership in More   

Cities of the County of Orange  
 

Laguna Niguel Public Works 

Director Jacki Scott worked as an 

Assistant City Engineer for the City 

of Yorba Linda starting in July 2006 

after working for the private sector 

engineering firms of Berryman & 

Henigar and Norris Repke. She 

provided contract engineering 

services to the cites of Los Alamitos, Rancho Santa 

Margarita, Hawaiian Gardens, Buena Park and 

Yucca Valley. In April 2012, Jacki went to work for 

the City of Irvine as the Manager of Engineering, 

and in 2015 she took the job of Transportation 

Manager and City Traffic Engineer for the City of 

Orange. Jacki joined the Laguna Niguel city staff 

in August 2018 as the Public Works Director and 

City Engineer. Jacki was selected to succeed 

Nasser Abbaszadeh, who retired. Jacki is a 

Registered Civil Engineer and a Registered Traffic 

Engineer. She earned a BS in civil engineering from 

Oregon State University and an MBA from 

California State University, Long Beach.  

 

 

 

 

 

 

Anthony Gonsalves and two of his sons, 

Jason Gonsalves and Paul Gonsalves, are expert 

Local government lobbyists. Founded by former 

Assembly Member Joe A. Gonsalves, the firm 

represents 50-plus cities and is a key player in city 

legislation. The firm works closely with the League 

of California Cities. 
 

Anthony Gonsalves is a long time Member of  

the CCMF Board of Trustees. 

 

      Joe A. Gonsalves & Son 

          925 L Street, Suite 250 

   Sacramento, California 95814 

    Telephone No. 916-441-0597 

            FAX: 916-441-5061 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

Meghan McKelvey on the right. Meghan is the 

Department and Member Services Manager for the 

League of California Cities. She has worked closely 

with the City Managers’ Department. 

Atascadero City Manager Jim Lewis and his family at 

a 2023 University of Southern California (USC) football 

game at the Los Angeles Coliseum. Fight on. 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

Notice the Ricky Henderson Field sign on the turf 

between home plate and Arcy Hinojosa. 

https://gonsalvi.com/
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"Lobbyists are like parachutes; you don't need 

them often, but when you do, they had better 

work." ---Joe A. Gonsalves 

                                     

 

 

 

 

  

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 
 

Caught off a dock 

at Canyon Lake by 

retire Community and 

Economic 

Development Director 

and City Manager 

of the City of Lancaster 

Vern Lawson. 

 
 

 

 

Executive Leadership in More   

Cities of the County of Orange  
 

Laguna Woods is a general law 

city that became the 32nd city in 

the County of Orange when it 

incorporated in March 1999. 

Nearly 90 percent of the city 

includes the Leisure World Laguna 

Woods Village, a private gated retirement facility. 

The 2019 estimated population of the city is 15,850. 

The average age of Laguna Woods’ residents is 78. 

Leslie Keane was a longtime City Manager for 

Laguna Woods. At this time, Christopher Macon is 

the City Manager.   

 

After serving nearly a month in an Interim City 

Manager capacity, Christopher Macon was 

appointed Laguna Woods City Manager on 

August 21, 2013 following the retirement of 

longtime City Manager Leslie Keane. Chris joined 

the city staff in June 2007 as a Senior Management 

Analyst and became the Laguna Woods Public 

Safety Director in 2011. Chris began his public 

service career with the City of Claremont, where 

he managed recreation programs. He earned a 

BA in organizational management from the 

University of La Verne and an MPP from California 

State University, Northridge. He also earned a 

special certificate in human resources 

management from the University of California, 

Irvine. At his appointment he was the youngest city 

manager in Orange County.   

 

 

 

 
 

SAVE THE DATE February 3-5, 2024 
 

2024 Winter Seminar, at the 

Mar Monte Hotel, Santa Barbara 

 

 

 

 
 

 

https://willdan.com/solutions/municipal-services-managers.aspx
https://www.cityoflagunawoods.org/
https://www.icacities.org/association/event/info/?reset=1&id=12


  

 

 

  

 City Manager Newsletter By Trackdown Management                           Page | 11                                  
October 2023                                                                                                        Volume No. 16 | Issue No. 17 
                           

 

 

Executive Leadership in More   

Cities of the County of Orange  
 

Lake Forest was known as El Toro from 1863. El Toro 

Road and the I-5 Freeway became the center of 

the Saddleback Valley from the late 19th century. 

The city was incorporated with the name “Lake 

Forest” in December 1991. Many locals preferred 

Lake Forest to “El Toro.” Now the mention of El Toro 

usually refers to the decommissioned Marine Corps 

Air Station El Toro. The City of Lake Forest is home 

to the popular Oakley eyewear. The 2020 

population is set at 85,858, Debra D. Rose is the City 

Manager and Lisa Berglund is the City Clerk. 

Former City Managers of note include Robert 

Dunek, who was City Manager from 1995 to 

January 2017. Lake Forest’s first city manager was 

former Cerritos City Manager Gaylord Knapp, 

appointed in 1991.  

 

Lake Forest City Manager Debra D. Rose worked as 

an Administrative Analyst in Garden Grove starting 

in August 1995 and became a Senior 

Administrative Analyst in May 1997. Debra joined 

the Lake Forest city staff in November 2000 as the 

Assistant to the City Manager and began her 

climb in the organization. Debra worked as the 

Director of Management Services (2006-2009), 

Deputy City Manager (2009-2015), Assistant City 

Manager as well as Director of Economic 

Development and Community Development 

(2015-2016)and City Manager starting in May 2017. 

Debra has worked for the City of Lake Forest for 24 

years. She earned a BA from the University of 

California, Los Angeles (UCLA) and an MPA from 

California State University, Fullerton.  

 

Lake Forest Management Analyst Nicole Houston 

was an Executive Assistant in San Bernardino in 

2015 and she move from there to a similar position 

in the City of Santa Ana. She joined the Lake Forest 

city staff in March 2021. Nicole has been active 

with the Municipal Management Association of 

Southern California (MMASC). She earned degrees 

from the University of La Verne and California State 

University, Fullerton.  

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

USI has developed sophisticated employee 

benefit programs for public entities for more 

than 

30-years. USI helps agencies design innovative 

benefit solutions and provide benefit education 

to bargaining units. 

 

The power of USI, and its ability to bring best-in-

class solutions and services to clients and 

communities, is achieved through the collective 

knowledge and experience of professionals 

coming together as ONE. 
  

For more information contact             

Gary Delaney at (424) 390-0010  

or gary.delaney@usi.com                                                       

                                                                     

Pam Rodrigues, GBDS Manager                       

Pamela.rodrigues@usi.com                                          

 

USI Insurance Services                                                                

21250 Hawthorne Blvd., Suite 380                                     

Torrance, CA 90503    

 

https://www.munienvironmental.com/
mailto:gary.delaney@usi.com
mailto:Pamela.rodrigues@usi.com
http://www.usi.com/
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Brandywine Homes is a residential homebuilder based 

in Irvine that specializes in challenging infill 

development. Founded in 1994, the family-owned and 

operated company has built or developed almost 600 

homes in 21 small- and mid-sized infill communities, 

revitalizing and improving some of Southern California’s 

oldest and most established neighborhoods. 

Brandywine builds homes that respect and 

complement the heritage, values and architectural 

integrity of existing neighborhoods and the people who 

live there. 

James L. Barisic, the company Founder is a 

former Artesia City Manager, beginning his 

local government career as an Administrative 

Intern in Paramount. He also served as 

Assistant City Manager in Cerritos. Jim is a 

Vietnam veteran. 

"From day one, we have stayed true to our strategy, 

even though it was extremely tempting to go looking for 

targets of opportunity," says Jim Barisic. "The last time 

the market took off, many builders pursued large 

projects in outlying markets. Later, those same projects 

fell into distress, and everyone was chasing them. Both 

times, we took a hard look at our options and decided, 

'Let's stick with what we know and do it better than 

anyone else.'" 

Verdana in the City of La Verne 

Sales Center: 3717 Fruit Street La Verne, CA 91750  

Call 909-895-3057 

New Townhomes for Sale in La Verne, California    

Solar is included for lease or purchase. 

Brandywine Homes helps homebuyers fulfill the 

American Dream.  This family-owned and operated 

company has done that for countless families. The 

company’s principals have a combined 90-plus years 

of land development and homebuilding experience, 

ensuring that every Brandywine home and community 

is classic, charming, and crafted to stand the test of 

time. Brandywine's deep and diversified experience 

encompasses all aspects of residential development 

including: 

• Land acquisition

• Financial analysis

• Project feasibility studies

• Government processing and entitlement

• Project planning and engineering

• Architecture and design

• Sales and marketing

Brandywine Homes principals and employees have the 

tools, knowledge, and resources necessary to build 

exceptional homes and communities that add lasting 

value to cities. From inspired townhomes in urban infill 

areas to luxurious suburban single-family and semi-

custom estate-sized homes, Brandywine’s residential 

developments appeal to a wide array of lifestyle needs. 

Brett Whitehead is Principal and CEO of 

Irvine-based Brandywine Homes. 

David Barisic, Principal 

Sales and Marketing 

Alex Hernandez, President,

Homebuilding Division 

Brandywine Homes 
16580 Aston Street     

Irvine, California  92606-4805 

Telephone: (949) 296-2400 

http://www.brandywinedev.com/brandywine/
http://www.brandywinedev.com/


  

 

 

  

 City Manager Newsletter By Trackdown Management                           Page | 13                                  
October 2023                                                                                                        Volume No. 16 | Issue No. 17 
                           

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

There’s never a good time for operational 

downtime, or a good time to fall short on revenue. 

For governments to serve their communities, they 

need solutions they can depend on, run by partners 

who understand how the public sector works. 

 

That’s why thousands of State and local 

government leaders turn to Avenu. Although the 

name is new, the company roots serving 

government officials go back nearly 100-years. 

 

Avenu has California Offices in El 

Dorado Hills, Fresno, Pleasanton, 

Sacramento, and Westlake Village. 

 

Fran Mancia can be reached at 

559-288-7296. 
 

Fran is a member of the Board of Trustees of the 

California City Management Foundation (CCMF). 

Fran was elected a University of California Alumni 

Regent in 2016. 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

The Olson Company is a premier California               

builder of affordable new home communities. 

 

Since 1988, The Olson Company mission has been 

to work hand-in-hand with cities to solve the 

critical shortage of urban housing by promoting 

and investing in responsible development that 

improves quality of life for everyone. The company 

has successfully partnered with more than 100 

cities since 1988. 

 

Todd Olson 

President of Community Development 

Telephone: 562-370-2209 
 
 

The Olson Company 

562-370-2259 

562-430-4413 Fax  

 3010 Old Ranch Parkway, Suite 100 

Seal Beach, CA 90740 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 
 

Nicole “Nikki” Niestemski, a resident of Carlsbad, is a 

Cerritos High School alumnus. Nikki is the Founder and 

CEO for the Wavelength Movement. She is a Tantric 

Hatha Yoga instructor, guiding groups and individuals. 

Nikki is also an avid surfer. As Fall descends, cooler 

water does not discourage true surfing enthusiasts. 

 

 

Letters and Notes from Readers:  
 

Thank you for your continuing efforts to produce 

and distribute the monthly newsletter. With Jack’s 

recent disabling injury, the pressures of publishing 

have surely increased. All of us who benefit from this 

publication are grateful for all you do for the city 

management community in California.  

 

Take care and may the recovery continue well.  

--Jim Barisic, Brandywine Homes 

Nice job on the Proof of Life Section.  The shout out 

to all the participating former managers is a nice 

touch.  It’s also great to see all the Asians growing 

and managing in the public sector. 

 

--Michael Sakamoto 

Loved reading the Trackdown and catching up, 

especially the Proof of Life!  Hope you and Susan 

are doing well, and your leg is getting better! Danny 

and I just got back from a Mediterranean Cruise. 

We had a group of 17.  Had lots of fun - and a heck 

of a lot of sightseeing! 

I'm trying to get everything together for my Crime 

Stoppers Fundraiser - always a highlight of my job! 

Take care, and Happy Reading! 

---Natalie Salazar, Crime Stoppers 

 

https://www.avenuinsights.com/
https://www.olsonhomes.com/
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Picking Up the Pieces: South Lake Tahoe 

City Manager Joe Irvin hired Hilary 

Roverud as the Assistant City Manager. 

Hilary began her public service career as 

an Assistant Planner with the City of 

Arcata in May 2001. In September 2002, 

she took a similar Assistant Planner 

position with San Luis Obispo. After 

working for a private consulting firm 

(2003-2005), Hilary joined the South Lake Tahoe staff as 

an Associate Planner, and she became the Planning 

Manager in January 2007. She took the Director of 

Development Services post in October 2020. Hilary 

earned a BA from the University of California, Santa 

Barbara and a Masters in city and regional planning 

from California Polytechnic State University, San Luis 

Obispo. Clare Hartman, City of Santa Rosa Director of 

Planning & Economic Development was surprisingly 

replaced by Deputy Director Gabe Osburn in an Interim 

capacity. Clare worked for the City of Santa Rosa for 

nearly 24 and a half years. After returning from a Peace 

Corps assignment in the Czech Republic (1994-1996), 

she joined the Santa Rosa staff as a City Planner in May 

1999. She worked her way up in the Planning & 

Economic Develop Department to be appointed 

Director in February 2022. Clare earned a BA in 

environmental studies and planning from Sonoma State 

University and an MCRP from the University of Oregon. 

No reason has been given for Clare’s dismissal. Since 

January 2022 the Santa Rosa City Manager is 

Maraskeshia Smith, who previously worked as Deputy 

City Manager in Stockton. Scott Koll is the new Deputy 

City Manager working with City Manager Steven 

Spedowfski for the City of San Ramon in September 

2023. Scott most recently worked as Deputy City 

Manager for the City of San Leandro. Scott worked for 

the City of Roseville for nearly 11 years in law 

enforcement as a Community Services Officer, Crime 

Scene Investigator, and as a Supervisor. In June 2015, 

he joined the San Leandro city staff as a Police Business 

Manager (2015-2017). He served as Business Manager, 

Financial Services Manager and Deputy City Manager 

with San Leandro. Scott earned a BA from Southwest 

Minnesota State University, and a Master’s degree in 

public policy from the University of California, Berkeley. 

Scott McBride is the new City Manager for the City of 

Merced. Scott succeeds City Manager Stephanie Dietz 

who served nearly seven years. Scott joined the City of 

Atwater city staff in 1994 as an Enterprise Zone 

Coordinator. He worked his way up in the organization 

during his almost 24 years with Atwater. He served as the 

Director of Economic Development and Special 

Projects (2007-2012) and as the Community 

Development Director (2012-2017). In August 2017, 

Scott took the Director of Development Services for the 

City of Merced. Scott earned a BA in environmental 

studies from the University of California, Santa Cruz and 

an MPA from California State University, Stanislaus. 

Englander Knabe & Allen (EKA) is one of the 

leading strategic communications and public 

affairs firms in Southern California. It is led by 

partners Matt Knabe, Marcus Allen, Eric Rose, Jeff 

McConnell, Adam Englander, Alex Cherin and 

Kellie Hawkins. We pride ourselves on providing a 

unique and strategic perspective on a wide 

variety of issues. 

 

EKA provides lobbying, government affairs, public 

relations, political campaigns, and crisis 

management services for a wide variety of 

clientele. In addition, EKA provides professional 

litigation communication and expert witness 

services led by our team of strategists, lawyers, 

journalists, and media relations specialists.  

                                                          

Together, EKA has more than 100-

years of combined experience 

and a multitude of relationships 

within the City & County of Los 

Angeles, and the 88 cities within 

Los Angeles County.  

                      

To contact EKA please call 213) 741-1500 or 

email  matt@ekapr.com. 

                                                                                           

Matt Knabe, Managing Partner                                                                                             

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

This gym is a place where strength training is used 

for self-improvement. Special group sessions for 

sports teams, police and fire departments or other 

groups may be arranged. 

 

Raw Performance Coach/Owner, William Ha, 

CSCS is a certified strength and conditioning 

coach. 

 

Call: 714-335-4436 | 10579 Bloomfield Avenue                                      

Los Alamitos, CA 90720 

https://www.rawperformancesc.com/
mailto:matt@ekapr.com
http://www.ekapr.com
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HdL was founded in 1983 by former City Manager 

Robert "Bob" Hinderliter. HdL expanded and 

improved with the help of a partnership with 

former City Manager Lloyd de Llamas, the firm’s 

retired Executive Chairman.  
                     

Andy Nickerson is the 

President/CEO. Other members 

of the HdL team include Vikki 

Beatley, Paula Cone, Barry 

Foster, Robert Gray, Kimberly 

Konczak, David McPherson, and 

Bobby Young. 
 

HdL Companies provide revenue enhancement, 

technology and consulting services. HdL’s team 

of professionals currently serves more than 600 

agencies nationwide. HdL Companies offers 

support services and software that includes sales, 

use and transactions taxes, economic 

development, property taxes, business license 

fees, transient occupancy tax, short-term rental 

compliance, rent control, indirect cost recovery, 

utility users tax, and cannabis regulation and 

taxation.  

 
120 South State College Boulevard, Suite 200                                 

Brea, California                                                              

Telephone 888-861-0220 
 

More Pieces Picked Up: Lakeport City 

Manager Kevin Ingram is pleased to 

be working with the city’s new 

Community Development Director 

Joey Hejnowicz. After working with 

the Hyatt Hotels Corporation (2008-

2011). Joey worked about a year in 

the wine industry before joining the 

City of Santa Rosa staff in March 2013 

as a Customer Service Representative. After working in 

various positions over a little more than 10 years, Joey 

served as the Santa Rosa Zero Waste Coordinator 

(September 2021-June 2023). He began his tenure in 

Lakeport in July 2023. Joey earned a BS from San Diego 

State University and an MPA from Sonoma State 

University. Longtime “contract city” Lancaster will have 

its own local police department in 2024. The city is 

forming its own police department due to staffing 

shortages at the Lancaster Sheriff’s Station. The new 

department will work in conjunction with Los Angeles 

Sheriff’s Department personnel. Lancaster Public Safety  

Director Rod Armalin, who served the LASD for 32 years, 

will be the new Chief of Police and will lead a close 

partnership with all other service entities. Jason Caudle 

is the Lancaster City Manager and previously served as 

the Tehachapi City Manager (1998-2007). Mike Luken 

of MNJ Advisors, Inc. is the Interim City Manager for the 

City of Colfax. He was appointed in June 2023. Mike is 

filling in behind the resignation of City Manager Wes 

Heathcock, who moved on to become the Town 

Manager for the Town of Loomis. Wes replaced Town 

Manager Sean Rabé, who, since April, has been the 

new City Manager in the City of Auburn. Mike is the 

former Executive Director of the Placer County 

Transportation Planning Agency. Colfax is accepting 

applications for the city manager position until Monday, 

October 16, 2023. Imelda M. Huerta has been 

promoted to Assistant City Manager for 

the City of Vista. City Manager John 

Conley selected Imelda following a 

selection process that included 

interviews and recommendations from 

local stakeholder groups. Imelda 

worked for worked in Vista for more 

than 11 years (January 2000-January 2011) as a Senior 

Office Specialist and Development Services Technician 

before working for the City of Escondido as a 

Development Technician (2011-2013). She rejoined the 

Vista staff in August 2013 Development Services 

Technician in the Community Development 

Department. Imelda joined the City of Menifee 

Community Services Department staff as a 

Management Analyst in January 2019. She was 

appointed Acting Assistant to the City Manager in July 

2019, and in January 2022 she again returned to the City 

of Vista, this time as the Assistant to the City Manager 

position in January 2022. Imelda became the Assistant 

City Manager in September 2023. She earned a BA from 

California State University, San Marcos and an MPA 

from California State University, Dominguez Hills. *Eric 

Scriven, NHA Advisors LLC Principal in the San Francisco 

Bay Area, worked with Kosmont Financial Services in 

2001-2002. *Chuck Robinson, a former city of Tustin, 

Walnut and Laguna Beach executive, has been the 

owner and CEO of Building Blocks Therapy 4 Kids, LLC, 

in San Dimas since May 2014. *San Dimas Assistant City 

Manager Brad McKinney, an Azusa Pacific University BA 

and MBA graduate and former university baseball 

player, has a reputation as an outstanding youth sports 

coach. *City Manager Shohreh Dupuis agreed with the 

City of Laguna Beach on a “mutually agreed upon” 

employment separation. 

 

http://www.hdlcompanies.com/
https://conference.icma.org/
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NHA Advisors, LLC provides strategic, objective 

and financially sound advice to public agencies 

throughout California. Consistently ranked as one 

of the most active municipal advisors*, NHA 

Advisors is distinguished from the competition by 

delivering broad advisory and consulting services 

to meet the challenging and complex needs of 

public agency clients. As a fiduciary, the firm 

develops comprehensive options and strategies 

that solve for maintaining/enhancing service 

levels, capital project needs, manage and 

contain costs and risks such as rising pension costs 

and promote fiscal sustainability through prudent 

policies.                                                                                                  

Principals include Mark Northcross, 

Eric Scriven, Mike Meyer, Rob 

Schmidt, and Leslie Bloom. 

 

Craig Hill, Managing Principal 
Financial & Policy Strategies. Delivered. 

  
Tel: (415) 785-2025 x2001 

Cell: (415) 518-4130 
Email: Craig@NHAadvisors.com 

 

 
Still More Picked Up: Palm Springs City 

Manager Scott Stiles succeeded City 

Manager Justin Clifton, who left the 

position last September. Scott is a 

former Garden Grove City Manager 

(2015-2023), and prior to that he served 

as Assistant City Manager in Cincinnati, 

Ohio. He worked for Cincinnati for 27 

years in various positions, including 

Interim City Manager. Scott earned a BS in journalism 

and geography from South Dakota State University and 

an MCP in community planning from the University of 

Cincinnati. Suisun City put City Manager Greg Folsom 

on paid administrative leave until further notice. Greg 

was hired to be the City Manager of Suisun City in 2019. 

He replaced City Manager Suzanne Bragdon, who 

retired. He served as the City Manager for the City of 

Clearlake prior to coming to Suisun City. Starting in May 

1993, Greg worked as the Deputy Director of Economic 

Development for the City of Stockton. He left that 

position in December 2011. In February 2014, Greg was 

the Director of Economic Development for the County 

of Riverside and he served there until February 2015. 

Greg was City Manager for Clearlake starting in June,  

 

 

2015. He was a Planning Commissioner for the City of 

Menifee in 2015. Greg earned a BS from San Jose State 

University and an MBA from the University of Southern 

California (USC). In 2020 he received a 35-Year ICMA 

Service Award. Alex Posada is the new Interim City 

Manager for the City of Santa Maria. He will succeed 

City Manager Jason Stilwell, who resigned effective 

September 22. Alex has worked for Santa Maria since 

1978 and has served as the Recreation and Parks 

Director since 1993. He grew up in the East Bay near San 

Francisco and attended San Jose State University. The 

city plans to retain an executive recruitment firm to help 

find its next city manager. Replacing retiring longtime 

City Manager Art Gallucci, Robert A. Lopez is the new 

City of Cerritos City Manager. Art has served as city 

manager since 1991. Robert has worked for Cerritos 

since 2002, when he joined the city staff in Advanced 

Planning and as Redevelopment Manager in 2005. He 

became Planning Manager in 2009 and was appointed 

Director of Community Development in 2020. In 2022 he 

became Director of Public Works and Water & Power. 

He earned a BS in civil engineering from Stanford 

University and an MPP from the University of Southern 

California (USC). Robert is a lifelong Cerritos resident 

where he is a past valedictorian for his Whitney High 

School class.  

SHORTS: *Daryl Parrish, retired Covina 

City Manager and former Colton City 

Manager, currently lives in Bend, 

Oregon. *San Ramon’s new Deputy 

City Manager Scott Koll served as a 

women’s tennis coach while at 

Southwest Minnesota State University. 

*Orinda City Manager David Biggs, a former City 

Manager in Hercules, Carson, Tustin and Morgan Hill, 

received a 40 Year ICMA Service Award in 2020. 

*Former San Marino City Manager (1991-2002) Deborah 

O. Bell served as the Personnel and Loss Control 

Manager for the City of Chino. *Retired City Manager 

John M. Bramble served as City Manager for 

Commerce City, Colorado (1981-1984); Pueblo, 

Colorado (1984-1987); Brighton, Colorado (1996-2008) 

and Merced (2008-2016), as well as City Administrator in 

the City of Bell (1988-1993) and County Administrator for 

Adams County, Colorado (1993-1996). *Word is that 

Sam and Sharon Olivito, longtime former California 

Contract Cities officials, were recently spotted at J’s 

Deli in Palm Desert. *NASCAR is bringing modern auto 

racing back to the Los Angeles Coliseum on February 4, 

2024. *Sparks, Nevada City Manager Neil Krutz was 

unanimously dismissed from his position allegedly for 

poor treatment of his subordinate staff and for the 

mishandling of a dismissal. *Former Simi Valley Director 

of Administrative Services, Joseph Toney, who earned a 

BA from the University of San Diego and an MPA from 

California State University, Long Beach, is the Assistant 

City Manager for the City of Malibu. *** 

mailto:Craig@NHAadvisors.com
https://nhaadvisors.com/

